Westmoreland Town Board

Budget and Special Meeting 
September 20, 2022
Supervisor Ken Eisnor reconvened this budget and special meeting at 6:00 pm, September 20, 2022 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, NY 13490.  Present were Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Burt Seymour Jr, and Randy Rundle. Also present was Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz and Highway Superintendent Russell Young. Councilperson Kirk Donley was absent.
Bookkeeper; Diane Rolewicz; presented the Board with a detail of expenditures for each fund through August 2022.  She explained the negative balance in the General Repairs, Contractual is because the CHIPS funds were not received until today.  CHIPS will generate $241,000.00 for that account.  All in all, the Highway Department is in good shape.
The Board reviewed the tentative budget for the Highway Department.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Highway Superintendent has asked for a 10% raise across the board.

The Supervisor Asked the Highway Superintendent if there was anything he wanted to add.
The Highway Superintendent stated he anticipates the road budget Permanent Improvements-Capital Outlay will remain the same as 2022; $144,882.00.
Highway Superintendent Young replied that he is only asking for $75,000.00 in the Machinery-Equipment budget because he has found a stacker with a used motor that he would like to purchase.  The remaining fleet is in good working order.  He does not anticipate having to purchase any other equipment next year.
Councilperson Seymour asked about the 3% increase in the machinery Contractual line.  Councilperson Seymour is concerned that with the rising prices 3% will not be sufficient.  The Board agreed and increased this budget line to $120,000.00
Councilperson Seymour asked if the Loader was paid off. The Bookkeeper replied there are three (3) years left on the loan.  We took out a $200,000 loan and pay $40,000 in principle each year.  These funds are reflected in Debt Service.
The Bookkeeper suggested they allocate $1,100,000 now (Highway always gets the first 1,000,000 in sales tax revenue, plus an additional $100,000 from the general fund.  This is what was done in 2022.  The additional 100,000.00 would be added to the Equipment Line.  The Board agreed.
The Bookkeeper stated that we have not received anything from the insurance companies to reflect an increase, but she assumes there will be.  She suggested added another 10% to the Machinery Insurance line bringing it up to 33,000.00.
Discussion turned to fuel costs.  Supervisor Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent to compile a list of all users.  The Supervisor also requested the Highway Superintendent check the price of fuel on State Bid.

It was determined that only the Highway Department will pay for the DEF as they are the only ones who use it.  In addition, the administration costs will be increased to .10 per gallon.  A  letter will be sent to all users outlining the changes and reiterating that all users will share in any repair costs that may arise.
Tree and Brush will remain at $10,000.00 and CDL Drug Testing will also remain at 2022 levels.
Snow Removal, Personal Services would increase by 10% if the requested raises are given.  Highway Superintendent Young advised the Board that salt is up $8.50 at ton this year to $73.87 and sand is up $1.55  yard.  The Highway Superintendent is requesting a 7% increase in the Contractual line to cover the increase in costs.
Superintendent Young stated the County will be funding the Town with an additional $14,000.00 for plowing.

Diane Rolewicz, Bookkeeper; stated that State Retirement will stay the same as last year and the Medical Insurance will be down slightly because all employees are now on single coverage.

The Bookkeeper also asked if the Board will continue to add $1,320.00 to each employees HMO account to help defray the cost of the deductible.  The Board stated agreed to continue this funding.

Debt Services reflects the amount due on the Grad-All loan this year.

Councilperson Rundle asked the Bookkeeper if there was a way to save money for a particular purpose.  The Bookkeeper replied that the fund balance is always there for any kind of emergency, but there is no fund available to allow for saving for a particular purchase.

Highway Superintendent Young stated the items we listed on Auctions International are already over $13,000.00.

Councilperson Rundle asked the Highway Superintendent for a list of the year, make, model and mileage for all highway equipment.

Discussion turned back to the stacker options.  The Supervisor asked if there were any other stackers available.  Superintendent Young replied that Monroe Tractor in Syracuse had a brand new one with a diesel motor, but it was $103,271.00.  The Board felt it would be better to purchase the new stacker in Syracuse and get exactly what we needed.  The Equipment Line was increased to $110,000.00.  

Highway Superintendent Young left at 6:50 pm.

The Board discussed the request for a 10% raise for the Highway Department.  The Bookkeeper reminded the Board that Workers Comp Insurance premiums and New York State Retirement will all increase because they are based on payrolls.  A discussion followed regarding the  cost of living and employee retention.  It was decided to give the three (3) HEO and the five (5) MEO positions a 10% raise.
The Tindall Lighting District, Westmoreland Lighting District and the Clark Mills Lighting District were reviewed next.  All three (3) districts are in good financial shape and it was decided to leave all funding at 2022 levels. 
The Water Districts; Westmoreland, Tindall, Spencer and Camelot as well as the Martin Drive Sewer were discussed.  The Bookkeeper stated the increase in water usage charges the Board implemented last year have significantly improved the stability of the Water Districts.  All have healthy fund balances and even Spencer Settlement Water District now has a small fund balance.  The Bookkeeper stated these funds could remain unchanged.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that he has enlisted Delta Engineering to perform a study on the wells for the Westmoreland District to see if the wells could support any growth and if so, how much. 
Supervisor Eisnor stated the Court would like to apply for a grant to replace the exterior door and the vestibule door in the Court Clerk’s Office.  In order for them to apply for the Grant the Supervisor must sign off on the application. 
98 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the grant application for the Court doors.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor would like to revamp the Park Rental Agreement reducing the speed limit in the park to 5 mph.  Councilperson Hebbard suggested a statement regarding dumpster charges be added for large parties.  Councilperson Hebbard would also like to stipulate in the agreement that the rental is for the pavilion only and that the Park will remain open to the general public.
Turning to the General Fund, Supervisor Eisnor stated the Court has asked for an 18% raise.  They have requested a reduction in the Equipment from $2,500.00 to $1,000.00 and reduced their Contractual from $10,500.00 to $7,500.00.
The Board agreed the Contractual line could be reduced to $7,500.00 but felt the Equipment line should remain at $2,500.00.

The Supervisor and Budget Officer requested no increases for 2023.

The Tax Collector did not request any raise and reduced the Contractual fund $540.00.  The Board agreed that due to rising stamp and envelope prices, the Contractual line should remain at $4,600.00. 

The Assessor has asked for a 5% raise  and a $300.00 increase in the Contractual.  The Board agreed to increasing the Assessor’s salary to $19,500.00.
The Town Clerk requested to increase the Deputy Town Clerk’s hours to 15 hours per week and a 3% rise.  Councilperson Hebbard asked about a raise for the Town Clerk.  The Board feels the salary for the position needs to be increase to entice more people to be interested in the job.  After a short discussion, the Town Clerk’s salary was increased to $37,685.00.  The Board also approved 15 hours per week for the Deputy Clerk.
All Clerk positions will be increased to $16.30 per hour.  This includes the Supervisor Clerk, Justice Court Clerk, Planning/Zoning Board Clerk, Reading Center Clerks and Assessor’s Clerk.  The Senior Clerk position will be funded at $19.00 per hour.

The Senior Water Plant operator will receive $20.75 per hour and the Assistant Water Plant Operator will be paid $18.00.
The Codes Department was asking for a 6% raise.  The Board agreed to a $300.00 raise for both the Building Inspector and the Codes Enforcement Officer.

The Registrar of Vital Statistics and the Records Management positions will remain unchanged.

A short discussion on the Highway Superintendents Salary and the Deputy Highway Superintendent’s salary commenced.  It was decided to give the Deputy Highway Superintendent the same 10% raise as the Highway Employees and the Highway Superintendent $4,000.00 increase.
The remaining employees’ wages were reviewed.  The outcome is as follows:

Supervisor increasing to $19,271.00, Councilperson increasing to $4,874.00, Tax Collector increasing to $8,546.00, Judges $14,240.00, Bookkeeper increases to $19,430.00, Park Laborer $16.30 per hour and Open and Close Town Park $14.20 per hour.
Operation of Buildings will remain unchanged.  Central Printing will be unfunded because we are no longer involved in the school’s newsletter. 

Engineers will remain funded at $12,500.00  Public Safety (street lights) will remain unchanged.

Councilperson Seymour stated he has worked with the solar speed sign company and we can now purchase eight (8) speed limit monitors for $24,800.00.  These monitors will attach to any speed limit sign.
99 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to purchase eight (8) solar powered “your speed is” signs in the amount of $24,800.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Dog Control will remain unchanged.

Garage-Equipment will be increased to $12,500.00.  This is the fund that garage doors are paid from, the prices have increased dramatically.

Sidewalks, will remain funded at $5,000.00.  The sidewalk in front of the Annunciation Church in Clarks Mills need to be replaced.  The Church is currently refusing to trim the bushes in front of the Church, but may ultimately have to do so.
Economic Assistance, Youth Program, Historian and Celebrations will all remain funded at 2022 levels.

Park, Personal Services will be increased by $3,600.00 to cover the cost of summer camp counselors.

Pool will remain funded at 2022 levels for pay for dismantling.

The Supervisor indicated the next Budget meeting will be on September 27, 2022 at 6:00 pm where the tentative Budget will be presented.  The Supervisor added that a public hearing will be held at 6:15 on October 10, 2021 on this Preliminary Budget.
100 There be no other issues to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:30 pm.
Respectfully Submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

